This article was downloaded by: [Donna Benjamin]

On: 12 March 2012, At: 22:15

Publisher: Routledge

Informa Ltd Registered in England and Wales Registered Number: 1072954 Registered

office: Mortimer House, 37-41 Mortimer Street, London W1T 3JH, UK



Australian Feminist Studies

Publication details, including instructions for authors and subscription information:

http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/cafs20

DIGITISE THE DAWN

Donna Benjamin

Available online: 31 May 2011

To cite this article: Donna Benjamin (2011): DIGITISE THE DAWN, Australian Feminist Studies,

26:68, 225-227

To link to this article: http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/08164649.2011.574601

PLEASE SCROLL DOWN FOR ARTICLE

Full terms and conditions of use: http://www.tandfonline.com/page/terms-and-conditions

This article may be used for research, teaching, and private study purposes. Any substantial or systematic reproduction, redistribution, reselling, loan, sub-licensing, systematic supply, or distribution in any form to anyone is expressly forbidden.

The publisher does not give any warranty express or implied or make any representation that the contents will be complete or accurate or up to date. The accuracy of any instructions, formulae, and drug doses should be independently verified with primary sources. The publisher shall not be liable for any loss, actions, claims, proceedings, demand, or costs or damages whatsoever or howsoever caused arising directly or indirectly in connection with or arising out of the use of this material.

REPORT

DIGITISE THE DAWN

Campaigning for Louisa Lawson's Journal for Australian Women to be Digitised and Made Available Online

Donna Benjamin

'There has hitherto been no trumpet through which the concentrated voices of womankind could publish their grievances and their opinions.' So wrote Louisa Lawson in the first edition of her Journal for Australian Women, *The Dawn*, in 1888.

Trove is a web-based search service focused on Australia and Australians that aims to supplement the results provided by other search engines. One of its most exciting features is access to Australia's digitised newspapers, and crowd-sourced corrections to the digital text generated by automated optical character recognition software. Trove was designed 'to provide a single point of access to the resources of the deep web and facilitate access to a significantly greater range of resources from major sources, including selected digitised material freely available online', yet to date it does not include some of the more important Australian historical documents, such as *The Dawn*.

The Dawn is regarded by some to be Australia's first feminist journal. It was not the only publication of its kind, but it was the longest lived, and is a rich primary record of the times. The view of Australian life recorded in *The Dawn* conveyed a different story to that told in the pages of the *Bulletin*. These two early Australian publications presented very different pictures of the Australian character—one of the solo bushman, the other a domestic homefront. The *Bulletin* argued for the way of the single man, and *The Dawn* spoke of the home, and family, and advocated a role for women as a civilising influence on the rough and ready frontier of colonial Australia (Bloodworth 1998; Lake 1986; Lake 1996).

New South Wales State archives have an affidavit stating that Louisa Lawson was 'Proprietress, Publisher and Printer' of the *Dawn* newspaper (Newspaper affidavits for *The Dawn* 1901). She was a tireless campaigner for women's right to vote, to work and to receive fair pay for that work. She exclusively employed women to produce the publication. By October 1889, 10 women were employed as typesetters, printers, binders, and unskilled workers. At one time Lawson's press was blackbanned for employing non-unionised labour, namely women (Lawson 1889b). At the time, however, women were not admitted to the New South Wales Typographical Association (Hagan 1965; Stevens 1998).

In the late 1800s many women were employed as journalists for Australian newspapers and journals, but their writing was found largely in the social pages. A small number of women ran their own magazines for a female readership, employing female writers. *The Dawn* was arguably the most famous of these and centred on Lawson's own editorial on subjects of concern to women, including, for many years, the campaign for female suffrage in Australia (Lemmon 2008).



The Dawn contained stories on many feminist issues, including divorce, the age of consent and the evils of corsetry (Lawson 1889a). As well as operating as an important vehicle for the communication of feminist politics the paper also contained short stories, fashion notes, sewing patterns and reports on women's activities around the country and overseas, and in 1896, the subtitle was changed from 'Journal for Australian Women' to 'A Journal for the Household', reflecting the fact it was also being widely read by men.

Louisa was born in Guntawang, NSW on 17 February 1848. Singled out amongst her peers as having the potential to teach and lead, J.W. Allpass suggested she should act as a pupil-teacher at Mudgee National School. Instead, she married Norwegian Peter Larsen, and brought five children into the world, one of whom, Henry Lawson is well known to most Australians. Her great granddaughter, Dr Elizabeth Lawson, has also carried the family propensity for wordsmithing.

Louisa Lawson was the driving force behind *The Dawn's* success. So much so that when her drive diminished after being injured in a tram accident, there was no one else to take up the reins and continue to run the publication. The publication printed its last edition in 1905, a mere three years after Australian women obtained the right to vote.

The idea to mount a campaign to digitise *The Dawn* formed when doing background research for a conference presentation for the Haecksen mini-conference held in conjunction with Australia's largest free and open source software conference, linux.conf.au in Brisbane in January 2011. I wanted to uncover early examples of women working in Information and Communications technologies to bust some of the prevailing myths in our industry that women are rare mythical creatures.

I was already aware of *The Dawn*, and turned to the Trove's online collection of digitised newspapers, only to be disappointed to discover it had not yet been digitised. The National Library indicated it was not on the immediate schedule for digitisation, however they said that 'from July 2011 we are seeking to digitise additional titles funded by other libraries and institutions'. This prompted me to ask how much money would be required. And that's how it all began.

From that point on, I asked friends and colleagues what they thought of the idea. Without exception everyone agreed it would be worth the effort to gather funds for the library to prioritise the digitisation of *The Dawn* so that all might benefit. So I set up a website, and called for donations via PayPal. The organiser of the Haecksen miniconference, Lana Brindley, also passed the hat around to collect cash donations—which kickstarted the fund. On International Women's Day we exceeded our target of \$7,500.00, and the National Library has indicated it will put *The Dawn* on the list of titles to be digitised and added to the Trove project online.

The *Dawn* banner proclaimed: 'A day, an hour of virtuous liberty is worth a whole eternity in bondage.' As an important Australian newspaper, it educated, informed and engaged women and men from across the social and political spectrum (Lee 2008).

The Trove is already a very rich resource. It will be made all the richer when resources such as *The Dawn* are added to the collection.

REFERENCES

BLOODWORTH, SANDRA. 1998. Henry Lawson and the 'Australian legend'. *Marxist Interventions* [cited 13 March 2011]. Available from http://www.anu.edu.au/polsci/marx/interventions/lawson.htm

- HAGAN, J. 1965. An incident at *The Dawn. Labour History*, no. 8: 19–21 [cited 5 February 2011]. Available from http://www.jstor.org/stable/27507777
- LAKE, MARILYN. 1986. Politics of respectability: Identifying the masculinist context. *Historical Studies* 22: 116–31 [cited 13 March 2011]. Available from http://www.informaworld.com/10.1080/10314618608595739
- . 1996. Frontier feminism and the marauding white man. Australian Frontiers: Journal of Australian Studies, no. 49 [cited 13 March 2011]. Available from http://www.api-network.com/main/index.php?apply=scholars&webpage=default&flexedit=&flex_password=&menu label=&menuID=homely&menubox=&scholar=236
- LAWSON, LOUISA. 1889a. Spurious women. *The Dawn* 2 (3) [cited 4 March 2011]. Available from http://digitisethedawn.org/selections/spurious-women
- ———. 1889b. Boycotting *The Dawn. The Dawn* 2 (6) [cited 4 March 2011]. Available from http://digitisethedawn.org/selections/boycotting-thedawn
- LEE, KAREN. 2008. Suffrage: The vote that shook the nation. *Australian Rationalist*, no. 80 [cited 13 March 2011]. Available from http://www.rationalist.com.au/archive/80/p5-7 AR80.pdf
- LEMMON, BARBARA. 2008. Women journalists in Australian history. Australian Women's Archives Project [cited 4 March 2011]. Available from http://www.womenaustralia.info/exhib/cal/intro.html
- Newspaper affidavits for *The Dawn*. 1901 [cited 4 March 2011]. Available from http://www.records.nsw.gov.au/state-archives/digital-gallery/women-in-the-records/louisa-lawson/images-1/12999-10-24414-1901-01-affadavit.jpg/view
- STEVENS, JOYCE. 1998. Women, politics, and equal pay. *The Hummer* 2(9) [cited 4 March 2011]. Available from http://asslh.org.au/hummer/vol-2-no-9/women-politics/

Donna Benjamin is executive director of Creative Contingencies, a small business specialising in open source web solutions and event management based in Melbourne, Australia. She sits on the advisory board of the Ada Initiative, which seeks to increase the participation of women in open technology and culture.